
KENT COUNTY RETIRED SCHOOL 
           PERSONNEL ASSOCIATION

THE BELL RINGER

The new year has begun and I hope 2025 has been a healthy and a happy one for you and your family. It cer-
tainly has been a cold one...but it is the winter season. My family and I spent a very cold, long weekend at 

Blackwater Falls in West Virginia. They had about two feet of snow, a real winter wonderland and perfect for sled-
ding and skiing. The poor deer though, had a hard time finding food, as you can see in the picture.

	 This past fall MRSPA sent out a survey to learn the needs of its members. They will be sending the survey 
out again, with the hope of getting more members responding to the survey. Also, you should be receiving your new 
plastic MRSPA membership cards. They will not expire and try not to lose it...it’s the only one you will receive.

	 It is our honor to nominate Lee Hunley to the Maryland Senior Citizen Hall of Fame. Lee is the KCRSPA 
Archives Chair and our terrific photographer at our luncheons. She is a very active volunteer in community. KCRSPA 
is pleased to nominate Lee.

	 The MRSPA Annual Meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, May 6th at Turf Valley, Ellicott City. KCRSPA is allowed 
4 voting delegates at the meeting. It is a great way to meet educators from around the state and learn about our 
state association, so I hope you will consider joining me at Turf Valley. You may even win a beautiful basket from 
the MRSPA Foundation Raffle!
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   The best way to increase our membership is to make a personal connection with a retiree. On Thursday, March 20th 
KCRSPA will be inviting retirees, who have not joined our association, to “Play It Again Sams” for a free cup of coffee, 
tea, or hot chocolate. It will be an informal way for us to share the value of belonging to KCRSPA and MRSPA. So, 
join us at “Play It Again Sams” at 10:00 on the 20th and help increase our membership. 

	 Kent Co. High School Theatre Program is producing “The Lion King, Jr” on February 28th, March 1st and 2nd. If 
you would like to purchase a playbill ad and support the drama program at the high school, contact Stephanie Spen-
cer at KCHS. A special thank you to Glenn Michael, editor of our newsletter, for sharing your space in the playbill with 
KCRSPA. 

	 Lastly, we are sad at the passing of Ray Clarke on January 31st. He was a very faithful member of our asso-
ciation, a past President of KCRSPA and a very active volunteer in the community. Our thoughts and prayers are with 
Pat and the family.

	 Hope to see you at our March luncheon on the 6th at Heron Point. 

Editor Notes -

   After some more work on the decade plus old MacBook Pro, I finally gave up and have loaded the InDesign onto 
the newer MacBook Pro. Consequently you will see some visual changes as I work through the learning curve. 

It is a newer version of the program, though I am finding that my experiences with the older edition has proven helpful. I 
guess I’m not obsolete yet.
   I do want to give a shout out to Alex Smolens at Atlantek Computer Systems. He worked diligently to get the old ma-
chine doing what I needed. However in the computer world, things do end. I thank him for the valiant effort.

   This issue has the regular features, so peruse it carefully. There is the treasurer’s report, the committee reports, and of 
course the luncheon reservation information and the form for sending.  While it is a buffet and no entrée selection need-
ed, Kathy does still need a head count for the venue, so make your reservation. Please follow directions and provide the 
information requested. It would be nice to see a good turnout.

   I wish to send a Thank You to Jim Lupis for the memorial on Ray Clarke.  Ray was my supervisor thoughout most of 
my career. 

   Finally, many thanks to President Nancy. I needed to call on her way more for extra submissions on this issue.. 
                        Glenn Michael, Editor

                  Reminders for Your Calender
      MARCH 6TH -    LUNCHEON AT HERON POINT

 MARCH 20TH - CELEBRATE SPRING, BRING A RETIREE  TO

                           “PLAY IT AGAIN SAM”

       MAY 1ST - EXECUTIVE MEETING AT SUMNER HALL

    MAY 6TH - MRSPA ANNUAL MEETING AT TURF VALLEY

	 JUNE 5TH - KCRSPA MEETING, 

                INSTALLATION OF NEW OFFICERS

       NOVEMBER 19 - SCHOLARSHIP TRIP TO 

                     AMERICAN MUSIC THEATRE 

             (contact Ruth Wilson if you want to go) 
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KCRSPA Treasurer’s Report

December 31, 2024

(for February 2025 Meeting)

Business Checking Account

Income

     12/30/2024                                         State Checks                                           $30.00

     12/17/2024                                         December Luncheon                             $990.00

                                                                                                  Total Income:  $1,020.00

Expenses

     12/05/2024                             Chester River Yacht & Country Club                $813.96

     12/05/2024                                       Kathy Clark (decorations)                           $83.98

     12/17/2024                             Rock Hall Seventh Day Adventist Church         $100.00

                                                                  (Food Pantry)

      12/17/2024                                 Debbie Smith (purchased raffle tickets)             $8.95

                                                                                                Total Expenses:    $1,006.89

Starting balance as of 11/29/2024                                                                       $9,514.36

                                                                                                 Total Income:       $1020.00

                                                                                                  Total Expenses:    $1006.89

Ending balance as of 12/31/2024                                                                          $9527.47

KCRSPA Scholarship Fund

Business Savings Account

Starting balance as of 11/29/20224                                                                     $3,923.60

Income

     12/03/2024                             Scholarship Donations                                         $350.00

     12/09/2024                             Scholarship Donations                                         $680.00

                                                    (baskets $370.00)

     12/17/2024                              Scholarship Donations                                        $600.00

     12/31/2024                             Interest Compounded                                             $0.35

                                                                                                   Total Income:  $1,630.35

Expenses                                                                                                                           0

                                                                                                    Total Expenses:             0
Starting balance as of 11/29/2024                                                                      $3,923.60

                                                                                                    Total Income:   $1,630.35

                                                                                                     Total Expenses:             0

Ending balance as of 12/31/2024                                                                         $5,553.95
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It’s Time to Spring-In 

and Celebrate KCRSPA 

   Members March-June
              MARCH

Jed Howell 3/5

Patsy Reihl 3/14

Lee Hunley 3/19

Nina Newlin 3/20

Geraldine Pauls 3/21

Dale Atkinson 3/24

Sylvia Maloney 3/26

Trudy Anderson 3/26

                 APRIL

Barbara Kergaard 4/2

Peachie Moore 4/3

David Kergaard 4/10

Jean Wright 4/11

Linda Wesley 4/15

Lorraine Costella 4/25

Kathleen Jones 4/28

Sue Bedwell 4/29

               MAY

Yvonne Paxton 5/1

Ruth Reed 5/5

Nina Burt 5/7

Diana Georgeson 5/7

Billie L. Roberts 5/7

Joyce Powell 5/9

Sharon Gordon 5/17

Ann Moss 5/18

Mark Schivley 5/19

Karen Dize 5/29

Joe Massey 5/31

              JUNE

Nancy Harrington 6/7

Larry Adams 6/18

Bud Jastram 6/20

Jocarol Miller 6/24

Nancy Brown Diangela 6/26

Mary Sieman 6/29



KCRSPA executive committee minutes:  Feb. 6, 2025

    Members in attendance were:  Nancy Harrington, Glenn Michael, Sue Coleman, Lee Hunley, Betty Weller, Sue 
Crooks, Debbie Smith, Ruth Reed, Nina Newlin, Kathy Clark, Charlotte Potts, Margie Baker, and Brenda Shorter.      

   Brenda gave a mini-overview of our Dec. 6, 2024, luncheon/meeting.

   Nancy (our president), reported:

       A reminder of our meeting in Turf Valley on May 6th and who will be attending that meeting with her.

         MRSPA has a new website face (called “Herman”) and we can check it out.  There was also a survey sent out to 
seek what improvements we members would like to see MSRPA make.

       Our membership cards are coming soon, they will be permanent ones and may even have some “perks” for us.

       Nancy will retire as our president this year and would like to have help for Susan Clark as our VP.  Nina volun-
teered to help out with the President’s position to work with Susan.

      Archive items from Billie Lynne’s home were revisited and stored in a closet in W.E.S. Lee was asked to sort 
through these items to organize and we were asked to bring in any KCRSPA items we needed to store for KCRSPA 
archives.

     Debbie reported on our finances for our checking account and scholarship funds.  For our scholarship, we raised 
around $680.00 with our basket raffle and individual donations during our Dec. luncheon/meeting.

    Lee has been nominated for our MD. Senior Citizen Hall of Fame (nominated by Charlotte).  We will know who the 
winner of this award is on Oct. 16th.

Committee reports:

   Ruth asked us to record our community service work on a form she provided.

    Betty stated there were lots of bills up for discussion in the last legislative session and if we were interested in 
seeing those bills we could visit the legislative website to see who sponsored the bills.

    Kathy noted we will have our March 6th luncheon/meeting at Heron Point.  There will be a buffet and the charge 
will be $30.00.  We have not decided on a speaker for this event yet.

   We plan on reconnecting with non-members of KCRSPA at “Play It Again Sam” in March 20th to recruit them to 
join our organization.  We will offer free coffee, tea, and or hot chocolate and a raffle for a prize.

   The trip this year is to the American Music Theater on November 19th (the proceeds are to go to the scholar-
ship fund).

   Please let Sue Coleman know about members who are ill or have passed so we can all give our sympathy and 
well-wishes to those members

   Nina passed around a “Read Across America” form for reading volunteers for our elementary schools.  She also 
stated our website is live and to check it out to add, delete or correct items as we see fit.

   Health insurance for our system does not pay for some necessary medical help/supplies we need.  It was suggest-
ed we look to Retiree First for guidance and help for our needs. 

   Ruth suggested we have a KCRSPA flea market at the high school.  We would buy tables and the community would 
buy tables so we could sell all of our “flea market” items to help benefit our scholarship fund.

   Glenn stated we should support our local high school productions and buy a page of an ad to help with that sup-
port.

   Glenn moved that we adjourn the meeting, Brenda gave the second, and we all agreed!

                Respectfully submitted,

                       Brenda Shorter, Secretary
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KCRSPA luncheon/meeting:  12/5/24

      We met at the Country Club in Quaker Neck on December 5, 2024, on a beautiful, blustery day. 

     Once we bought our raffle tickets to win beautiful baskets that would add to our scholarship funds for se-
niors at KCHS, we then took a moment of silence to remember, reflect, and pray for those who passed away and 
those who were going through tough times as KCRSPA members.

      We pledged allegiance to the flag.

      Debbie gave an overview of the financial status of our organization.

      We all applauded those who:

      Brought baskets for scholarship funding.

      Brought necessities for our middle school students.

      Decorated our luncheon area in the country club.

       Debbie Chance, our regional director, brought greetings from St. Michaels (her home place) as she was 
ushered into our county on this blustery day.  She thanked us for inviting her again to fellowship with us this 
December.

      Kathy reminded us there would be Christmas baskets preparations in Worton at the Community Center on 
Sunday, 12/11@11 a.m. and Monday, 12/16, @ 8 a.m for families in need.

      We were reminded to take a poinsettia from our table.

      Becky Glen mentioned a young writer of books from Rock Hall who will regale us with her notes on how she 
became a writer of children’s books.  

     Last, but not least, Lee Hunley had us all gather for a group photo around the fireplace.  Then we all feasted 
on the bounty provided for us at the Country Club and enjoyed a good time with friends and colleagues.

          Respecfully Submitted,

            Brenda Shorter
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   Dr. Raymond E Clarke was the first administrator to greet me and introduced himself to me on my 
arrival in Kent County in 1985. I found him to be a great coworker for the nine years when we worked 
together. However, he was even a greater friend for the 40 years that we knew each other. 

   He was extremely qualified and certified for the position he held. More importantly, his professionalism 
was such that it was noted by all, and his suggestions, ideas, and recommendations were always well re-
ceived. His assignments were neat, timely and well prepared and relative to the subjects being discussed.

   He also used his professionalism with various statewide associations. Ray was president of the Middle 
School Principals Association of Maryland and the Maryland Association for Supervision and Curriculum 
Development. He also served on the board of the Maryland Association of School Principals. 

   Locally he served as President of the Kent County Retired School Personnel Association, where he 
received a statewide award for the KCRSPA for his community service. 

   He VOLUNTEERED at MOST CHARITABLE ORGANIZATIONS IN THE COMMUNITY. And was 
well known for his generosity.

   Ray liked playing golf with his friends at Chester River Yacht and Country Club and especially travel-
ing with other educators on golfing outings to Myrtle Beach, South Carolina, Pinehurst and Fayetteville, 
North Carolina.

  Ray also participated in many Elks Club activities and served as Exalted Ruler of the local lodge. He 
took advantage of the many facilities of various Elk Lodges throughout the country.

  Always amusing, Ray frequently was trying to tell silly jokes, especially with his New England accent.

  The Kent County Public School system lost a dedicated educator when Ray retired and now the commu-
nity has lost a very kind and caring person.

                                                                             Jim Lupis, Former Superintendent of Schools

December 7, 1935 January 31, 2025

Dr Raymond Clarke
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Membership Report - Susan Crooks
At this time  the KCRSPA has 97 members.  We would love to have some new members join us.  As you are out and 
about, if you see or talk with someone who has retired from Kent County or any other school system, please tell them 
about our activities and extend an invitation for them to join. 

KCRSPA Community Service - Ruth Reed
Update 2/6/2025

     Retirement does not mean less active! The KCRSPA members have been very active and now enjoy having the 
time to volunteer throughout our communities. Many of our members recently participated  in making baskets with food 
items, as well as donating gifts to various “Angel Tree” families, to help make the holidays better for so many families in 
our local communities.  They have also volunteered and made donations regularly for our local food pantries throughout 
the year. During our December luncheon, members donated many items for local students in our county school. School 
supplies and hygiene products were collected and then donated to Kent County Middle School for students in need. 
We also collected socks and other items for a donation for Rock Hall Elementary students. Our members also have 
kept the imaginations of our community members thriving through the regular donations and collections of books in our 
community “Little Libraries” that can be found all over Kent County.

   There will be a documentation form circulated during our luncheons/meetings regarding volunteer work.  We know 
that everyone volunteers through the community, their churches and their schools. We would like to keep an updated 
documentation of our special times and record them for KCRSPA.

Membership: Recruitment Incentive - Nancy Harrington

   MRSPA is offering a special reduced state dues from March 1st to May 31st. It is a way for 
new members and former members to rejoin for the 2024-2025. Beginning on March 1, MRS-
PA dues will be reduced to $10, with anyone who signs up for dues deduction getting  the $10 
off incentive, so paying no state dues for the remainder of the 2024 – 2025 membership year.

   New and former members who pay by credit card or check will pay the $10 MRSPA dues. 
Local dues will be collected regardless of payment type. Checks are payable to MRSPA for 
state and local dues. Members who join/rejoin during this time period will be billed for mem-
bership for 2025-2026 in June like every other dues paying member.

Scholarship - Billie Lynne Roberts

   We have received generous donations for our scholarship fund.  A number were in honor of Lorraine Costella from her 
group of friends and educators.  A list of all folks who donated to our fund in 2024 can be found in the newsletter. 

   I have updated our KCRSPA Scholarship application and delivered it to  KCHS. Please remind the teachers to discuss 
scholarship opportunities with their students…. writing the essay, having it signed, 3 recommendations, and meeting the 
deadline are important.  Completed applications will be sent to Sue Crooks. The deadline is April 1, 2025.  Please encour-
age any qualified students you know to apply.

   The Scholarship Committee will meet in April to review the applications and select students to be awarded our scholar-
ship. The Executive committee meets in May for final approval. Please contact Tylise Brown, guidance secretary at KCHS 
to inquire about scholarship activity. 

   Members, please consider making a donation to our fund if you have not already done so.  It is important for us to help 
students with their education.  Thank you to all who continue to contribute to the scholarship fund. It is our mission to 
provide financial aid to young people as they begin their career paths. 
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                                         Donations to KCRSPA Scholarship Fund
We appreciate donations made in 2024 from the following people. Remember: our major mission is to sup-
port students planning to further their education.  Please show your support. Thank you.
Almaz Yosef - in memory of Miriam Springs

Charlotte Potts

Margie Baker - in memory of Miriam Springs

Suzanne Coleman - in memory of Thelma O’Grady ( Miss Nick)

Mary Siemen

Billie Lynne Roberts - in memory of Judy Stap

Trudy Anderson

Rebecca Glenn

Richard Walters

Dale Atkinson

Karen Dize - in memory of Elaine Holden

Sue Schauber - in memory of Judy Stap

Glenn Michael - in memory of Mary Fisher, Peggy Smith and Judy Stap

Nancy Harrington - in memory of Judy Stap, Peggy Smith and Mary Fisher

Jean Foreman- in memory of Peggy Smith

Tracey Williams

Karen Dize

Nancy McCloy

Dr. Lorraine Costella

Bonnie Ward

Ann Hummer

Jean Flory

Mary Ellen LeDuc

Ruth Wilson - in memory of Peggy Smith

Ida Nabb - in memory of Mary Fisher

James Lupis

Elizabeth Coxon

Patsy Skirven Reihl - in memory of Betty Cooper and Peggy Smith

Linda S.Fry - in memory of Fay Miller

Thomas Groce, Jr. - in memory of Miriam Spriggs

Ruth Reed
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                                                                Scholarship Fund

Help us fulfill our mission to support high school students planning their college careers. It is 
through your donations that we are able to award scholarships to deserving Kent County High 
School Students. These scholarships mean a lot to students and their families.

In the past 16 years our association has awarded more that $30,000 in scholarships. These 
awards are made possible by our members who are asked to contribute $25 annually. Many 
thanks to those who already made a contribution.

                              Remember: This is a major goal of our organization!
                        All donations allow us to continue the scholarship program.
                            Names of donors will be listed in the newsletter.

                One student wrote: “Thank you for believing in me and my ability to succeed...”

    Please think about a donation to our fund for the next school year and the form provided here.

                                           Thank you for your consideration.

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
                                                     Scholarship Donation Form

Name ____________________________________________________________

Date ____________________________   Amount ___________________________

In honor or memory of : _________________________________________________
                                                    Thank you for your support!
           
                      Checks may be made to KCRSPA and mailed to:

                                                    Debbie Smith
                                           200 Pear Tree Point Rd
                                            Chestertown, MD 21620
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President 
Nancy Harrington
530 HIgh Bridge Road
Millington, MD 21651
nmhar@verizon.net

Vice President 
Susan Clark
210 Manor Ave.
Chestertown, MD 21620
sclark2@washcoll.edu

Past President 
Glenn W. Michael
23169 Old Fairlee Road
Chestertown, MD 21620
fastaperture@gmail.com

Secretary  
Brenda Shorter
10387 Bunting Road
Chestertown, MD 21620
bshorter20@gmail.com 

Treasurer
Debbie Smith
209 Pear Tree Pt.RD.
Chestertown, MD 21620
debbiesmith828@gmail.com

Archives Chairs
Olythea Hunley
PO Box 4
Still Pond, MD 21667
olytheab@gmail.com

By-Laws Chair
Rick Walters
12750 Ireland’s Corner Rd.
Galena, MD 21620
Kathleen R. Jones
PO Box561
Chestertown, md 21620
kath.g.jones@gmail.com

Legislative Chair
Elizabeth Weller
216Duke of Kent Street
Chestertown, MD 21620
weller.betty@gmail.com

Community Service
Ruth V. Reed
203 Woodsview Ct.
Chestertown, MD 21620
ruthvreed@yahoo.com

Nina Newlin
12409 Woods Road
Worton, MD 21678
nnewlin77@gmail.com 
                                                                          
Hospitality
   /Program Co- Chairs
Kathy Clark
199 Rolling Road
Chestertown, MD 21620
gdclark2@verizon.net
Nancy McCloy
PO Box 105
Still Pond,MD 21667
nmccloy@aol.com

Trips/Social Activities
Ruth Wilson
102 East Campus Avenue
Chestertown, MD 21620
rwilson26@verizon.net

Membership
  /Pre-Retirement Co-Chairs
Sue Crooks
26895 Mallard RD
Chestertown, MD 21620
susanlcrooks@yahoo.com
Nancy Harrington
530 HIgh Bridge Road
Millington, MD 21651
nmhar@verizon.net

Newsletter
Glenn Michael
23169 Old Fairlee RD
Chestertown, MD 21620
fastaperture@gmail.com
Terri Mullikin
5885 Cottage Avenue
Roch Hall, MD 21661
rockhallpixie@verizon.net

Sunshine
Sue Coleman
178 Birchwood Lane
Galena, MD 21635
magpiesuz@gmail.com

Scholarship Co Chairs
Billie Lynne Roberts
26661 Old Still Pond Road
Still Pond, MD 21667
db.roberts@verizon.net
Sue Crooks
26895 Mallard RD
Chestertown, MD 21620
susanlcrooks@yahoo.com
Charlotte Potts
PO Box 446
Chestertown,MD 21620
Brenda Shorter
10387 Bunting RD
Chestertown,MD 21620
bshorter20@gmail.com

Web Master
Nina Newlin
12409 Woods Road
Worton,MD 21678
nnewlin77@gmail.com

Little Libraries
Terri Mullikin
5885 Cottage Avenue
Roch Hall, MD 21661
rockhallpixie@verizon.net
 Assisting . . .
   Nancy Harrington, 
   Emily Massey, 
   Debbie Smith,
   Jean Wright.

KCRSPA Executive Committee   2024-2025
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It’s MRSPA Foundation Raffle Time!

Entering the drawing is fun and easy! 

 

1. Make your check payable to 

             MRSPA  Foundation.

2. Write MRSPA Foundation Raffle on the FOR line.

3. Date and sign your check. 

4. Mail check and completed form to MRSPA at

    8379 Piney Orchard Parkway, Suite A, Odenton,

    MD 21113 before March 21, 2025.

 

Will you send a donation today?  

 Receipts and ticket stubs will be sent via US Mail.

MRSPA Foundation

 
Your Name: ___________________________________________________________________________________

 

Your Address: _________________________________________________________________________________

 

Home Phone: ______________________________ Cell Phone: _________________________________________

 

Email Address: ________________________________________________________________________________

     The MRSPA Community Service and Scholar-
ship Committees provide tremendous support to 
students and staff in our schools across Maryland. 
Therefore, we are seeking donations to the MRS-
PA Foundation so that we can continue our work. 
Again, this year, raffle tickets will be purchased 
solely through the MRSPA newsletter and through 
local association newsletters using the form below. 
All donations are tax deductible and come with our 
thanks and appreciation! 

       Your name will be entered into a drawing upon 
receipt of your donation based on this criterion:  Do-
nations of $10 will earn 1 raffle ticket while dona-
tions of $25 will earn 3 raffle tickets incrementally.  
MRSPA staff will write your name on the correct 
number of tickets and send your tickets stubs to 
you in the US Mail when we receive your check.  
The drawing will take place at the May 2025 An-
nual Business Meeting whether held in person or 
virtually.  You can win the $300 cash first prize, a 
Maryland themed basket valued at $175 second 
prize, or one of 5 third place themed baskets valued 
at $125: Cooking, Game Night, Wine Lover, Book 
Worm, and Sports Lover.  Out- of-state winners will 
receive gift cards in lieu of basket contents.
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KCRSPA  LUNCHEON

at

HERON POINT

Thursday, March 6, 2025

Business Meeting Begins 11:15 a.m.

         Our March luncheon will be a buffet, so there are no choices necessary.                                  
However, we still need a headcount and your payment, so please fill out your response form below 
and return it by     

                                                              FRIDAY, FEB.28 to:

Kathy Clark

199 Rolling Rd.

Chestertown, Md. 21620

MENU
Garden Salad Bowl

Grilled Chicken w/Salsa on the side

Hot Roast Beef

Mashed Potatoes

Cauliflower, Carrots & Broccoli Blend

Dessert: Carrot Cake/ Fruit Bowl

                          Self-serve beverage table:  Coffee, Tea, unsweetened Ice Tea, Lemonade

                            We will be collecting donations for the Animal Shelter at this meeting. 

                                                          See the above article for details.

     __________________________________________________________________________

           I will be attending the March luncheon.  My $30.00 is enclosed.

          Name_____________________________________________________________

LUNCH NOTES

	 Come join us for a wonderful buffet with something for everyone!  Our guest speaker will be Sonja Presgraves, 
the  Volunteer Coordinator for the Animal Care Shelter of Kent County (ACSKC).  She’ll have lots of information about 
what’s going on at the shelter, and many ideas for volunteer opportunities for those who are interested. 

	 We ask that members bring a donation to the luncheon that can be taken back to the shelter.  These are the 
priority items at the moment:  any unopened pet food, small bags of treats (for cats and dogs), toys, and especially clean-
ing supplies (paper towels, dish soap, detergent, wipes, rubber gloves, 60-gal. trash bags).  You can check their website, 
www.acskc.org, for other items on their wish list.

	 Just a reminder—-Heron Point is short on parking spaces, so it would be a good idea to car pool. Some may 
have to park along the road, which we have done in the past.  SEE YOU THERE!

12


